

South Orange/Maplewood COMMUNITY COALITION on Race



nonprofit organization working for a community that is truly inclusive and racially integrated—free of segregation in housing patterns and community involvement.

2 0 0 3 A N N U A L R E P O R T JANUARY 1, 2003—DECEMBER 31, 2003

Dear Neighbors:

e are delighted to make available this 2003 Annual Report of the South Orange/Maplewood Community Coalition on Race. We are an organization, which aims to create in our two towns a community of choice for all people. We are intentionally conscious of race in order to move towards a world where, ultimately, race won't matter. We do this work in our beloved towns of Maplewood and South Orange using the resources and participation of hundreds of volunteers who work on committees and attend events that range from inspiring speeches by religious and civil rights leaders to social events and discussions of how best to present our unique towns to potential neighbors. We are attempting to create a culture of integration because we believe that racial diversity is not a catch phrase but a concrete value for our lifestyle and the education of our children.

We work primarily through committees: the 28 members of the Board of Trustees (including liaisons from the governing bodies of both South Orange and Maplewood) form the policy making body, and the daily work of the organization is done by a professional staff and through the volunteers in more than nine standing and special committees. These committees do everything from sharing the story of our community with the world at large to working towards closing the academic achievement gap by organizing a summer class to improve children's skills in mathematics.

Our marketing committee and professional publicists place ads for our community and articles that highlight the fascinating and unusual people and activities in our neighborhoods and schools. We have a touring committee that gives personalized tours to

potential buyers. In 2003, due in large part to increased demand generated by a 4/13/03 New York Times article, 74 tours were given, and our staff sent out 390 packets of information about our towns! One of our big stories that began in 2003 and will continue into 2004 and 2005 is our selection for Continental Harmony, a program that brings an American composer into residency in our towns to create original music that expresses the spirit of this community.

But this is only the beginning. Our Interfaith Outreach Committee arranges several wonderful events a year to pull people of all religions together in mutual respect, and reflections are offered from perspectives including Buddhist, Christian, Humanist, Jewish, and Muslim. We have a committee that works to make sure municipal boards have memberships including people of all races, and encourages our friendly neighborhoods to organize for socializing and problem solving. This committee in the past year answered calls for information about pre-schools from young families by once again co-sponsoring an evening on choosing a pre-school for your child. This committee is also home to a program of small group discussions called Study Circles that in 2003 brought together dozens of people to discuss the Academic Achievement Gap.

The Academic Achievement Gap is also an on-going concern of an active Schools Committee that has taken on monitoring the school district's efforts to make sure that all the children are getting an excellent and equitable education. The Schools Committee initiated a model program, *Math Frenzy* for rising sixth graders, and supported a special program for incoming high school freshman called *Bridge to Success*. It also worked with Coalition Vice-Chairman Wayne Eastman on a series of articles analyzing the meaning of standardized test scores

broken down by race.

The Coalition also has several vital nutsand-bolts committees including one that collects statistics about the towns and evaluates the work of the Coalition itself. We have a committee for financial development and one to examine the ordinances of the towns to see how they can encourage continuing and stable integration. We also run the PRISM program that offers second mortgages to people who are buying homes in a neighborhood where their race is under represented.

The Community Coalition, then, takes as its area of responsibility an array of tasks to make our community become and stay stably integrated. We work hard to publicize our beautiful tree-lined streets, but we also take on knotty issues through community forums and intense discussion at the level of the Board of Trustees and the Executive Committee. When we look at our efforts and achievements over the past year, we are extremely proud of what we have done together—people of all races working towards embodying a powerful vision of a place in America where integration is truly a way of life.

In 2004 we will take time to again assess our progress and develop a longer-range plan for our future. We invite you to participate in this important effort. We hope you will examine our report and be inspired. If you have not yet attended one of our events, please do! We work hard; we grapple with issues— and we have a lot of fun together! Become a part of our Beloved Community.

Meredith Sue Willis

Barbara Heisler Williams Executive Director



Community members exchange ideas at a Coalition forum



Two Towns, the play!



The community welcomed Juan Williams



Readers from all over our community participated in Two Towns: One Book



Our annual Realtor tour was a big hit!

Activities

The mission of the Community Coalition is to support a healthy integrated community. That goal drives everything we do in this organization. Residents regularly suggest truly wonderful ideas for activities and events, but before we make a move, we ask, "Does it support our mission of fostering integration?"

Sometimes the projects that the Coalition gets involved with are rather small. They happen quietly without much fanfare. But rest assured they do have an impact and they do meet our mission. Take for instance the Math Frenzy project, which took place at South Orange Middle School last summer. The program matched a group of 13 soon-to-be-6th graders with the legendary Ann Alexander, an extraordinarily gifted math teacher who retired from Jefferson Elementary School in 2000 after 33 years. Working with the help of a dedicated group of Coalition volunteers, Mrs. Alexander and her students joyfully sweated out their July afternoons. The kids kept up with a steady stream of numerical challenges, putting in over fifteen hours a week doing math in order to get off to a running start in middle

There is no question that we live in a unique, thriving community at a time like no other. It's different from any other place that we know of. South Orange and Maplewood are truly the towns to plant roots in if you are committed to living in a richly diverse community. And that by the way, is no longer a well-kept secret. Our marketing program continues to succeed: in 2003 there were many stories about our towns, which ran in the New York Times and the Newark Star-Ledger, in national magazines and on Internet sites, and were carried on the local news broadcasts and around the country via NPR. Interviewed for a story in the Times last spring, Natalie Thigpen, a South Orange resident and Coalition Vice Chair, probably said it best. "There are other communities where you can get all this. But then you say to yourself, I would also like to live in a community that's more about what this country is coming to look like."

But we are aware that it is not enough to simply live in an integrated community. In order for our towns to really work, people need to share common experiences. Toward this end, the Coalition sponsors special events and programs throughout the year that bring together people who don't ordinarily connect with each other. These gatherings provide a way for neighbors to meet, to learn and talk openly about the issues we all face as a community in the context of race. Sometimes it's our schools, or our faith

communities, or the pro-integrative culture we seek to foster.

In 2003, residents and guests from neighboring towns participated in the following discussions and activities:

- ◆ The 2nd Annual Martin Luther King Celebration: A Time for Reflection and Service
- ◆ Neighborhood Associations Workshop: Starting New Associations
- ◆ Planning Ahead: A Workshop for Middle School Parents
- Math Frenzy, a model program for rising 6th graders
- ◆ The 4th Annual Eve of Independence "Celebration of Vision"
- Bridge for Success, a summer transition program for incoming high school freshman
- ◆ Community Coalition Month's All Committee Meeting
- ◆ 3rd Annual Realtors Tour
- ◆ Preschool Open House including a Kindergarten Readiness program
- ◆ Achievement Gap ABCs

SPECIAL PROGRAMS

In 2003, we saw seeds long planted take root. Our returning programs and partnerships continued to build momentum, while exciting new endeavors began to blossom.

TWO TOWNS STUDY CIRCLES: EXAMINING THE ACHIEVEMENT GAP

A joint effort between the Adult School and the Coalition, the Two Towns Study Circles Program expanded its focus with a series looking into the academic achievement gap. More than 60 residents, teachers and students met in small groups over a six-week period to talk candidly about their experiences and concerns regarding the racial divide that exists between black and Hispanic students and their white and Asian peers in terms of school success. The round of study circles wrapped up with an action forum, in which all the groups came together to map out real plans for closing the achievement gap. The ongoing process of improvement moves us into the New Year and beyond with concrete steps to take and recommendations to put in place.

CAUCASIA GETS PEOPLE READING, TALKING

In 2002 the Coalition introduced residents to *Two Towns: One Book*—New Jersey's 1st ever community-wide book read.

Following on the success we had with Colson Whitehead's novel, John Henry Days, the Coalition, in partnership with our local libraries and Seton Hall University, offered residents Caucasia, Danzy Senna's criticallyacclaimed debut novel. A spirited comingof-age family saga set in Boston, the book brought people together at different places around our towns. There were salon-style discussions at NetNomads in Maplewood and the Dancing Goat in South Orange. Librarians at Columbia High School offered lunchtime discussions for students. The public libraries hosted a round of book discussions, and Seton Hall welcomed the author for an evening reading, discussion and reception. The News Record helped spread the word by running photographs of people reading Caucasia all over the towns.

IN OUR FAMILY GETS LOCAL SHOWING

Building on *Caucasia's* theme of family diversity, the Coalition joined with community volunteers to bring a touring photo-text exhibit to our community. *In Our Family* celebrated families of every size, shape, and combination. In addition to an exhibits at CHS and the district office, the public was invited to a forum with the exhibit's founders on the issues raised by the striking black and white family portraits.

TWO TOWNS: A PLAY

Socrates once said, "the unexamined life is not worth living." The Coalition took that adage one step further by asking a group of residents to examine life vis-à-vis race right here in our community. The words of about 40 people shaped the script of a new play capturing a candid view of what it's really like to live in South Orange and Maplewood. A roster of local luminaries from the theater world took part in a public reading of Two Towns at Seton Hall University in June. With funding from the New Jersey State Council on the Arts and the National Endowment for the Arts, this portrait of racial identity—a work in progress—continues to evolve and incorporate the thoughts and words of many of our neighbors.

NEW MUSIC INSPIRED BY OUR TOWNS

Music bridges a community by bringing people from all different walks of life together. Last fall, we were honored to be selected for the prestigious *Continental Harmony* grant from the American

Composers Forum. Our towns were among just six communities selected for this project in 2003. Funding from the American Composers grant will allow our community to host Janet Albright, a composer-inresidence who will work with local musicians of all ages to create an original musical suite inspired by the community, its culture, history, and people. The project culminates with the debut of the locally inspired score on July 3rd, 2005.

ON THE WEB

The Coalition's web site serves as a source of information for people thinking of moving to our area and for current residents alike. Our site www.twotowns.org hosts a Coalition event calendar, the Artist's Network Calendar, volunteer sign up, pledge page, archives of Coalition newsletters, and reports on current Coalition initiatives and successes. Averaging over 1800 unique visits (over 20,000 hits!) per month, the web site also gives prospective neighbors a glimpse into life in our towns and answers many questions they have about our schools, parks, services and cultural life. Visitors can request an information packet on South Orange/Maplewood and sign up for a neighborhood tour. Links to the Coalition web site are welcomed.

COMMITTEES

Committees comprised of volunteers handle most of the work of our many initiatives. Committee membership is open to anyone in the community willing to work on projects and initiatives, which support our mission. Full descriptions of our committees are posted on our website in the "Resident's Corner." Over 175 volunteers served on one or more Coalition committees or worked on special events in 2003. Using the Independent Sector's estimated value of volunteer time, based on US Bureau of Labor Statistics data. volunteers donated more than \$110,000 worth of time working on Coalition projects and serving on the following committees:

- ◆ Promotions/Marketing
- **♦** Touring
- ◆ Finance and Development
- **♦** Schools
- ◆ Financial Incentives
- ◆ Ordinance Review
- ◆ Interfaith Outreach
- ◆ Monitoring/Evaluation/Research
- ♦ Neighborhood Associations/Civic Life

Program Expenses—80% Operating Expenses—20% TOTAL \$152,433 Income Summary Corporate—1% State/Federal Grants—7% Foundation—22% Fundraising—2% Private Gift—24% Township of Maplewood—18% Village of South Orange—21% Other income—5%



TOTAL \$163,582

A copy of our audited financial statements will be available for inspection and on file with the Town Clerks in early spring.

. Board of Trustees

Meredith Sue Willis, CHAIR Carol Barry-Austin, VICE CHAIR Adrienne Bolden, VICE CHAIR Wayne Eastman, VICE CHAIR Natalie Thigpen, VICE CHAIR Robert A. Marchman, PAST CHAIR

David Bressen, Katherine Flaxman, Nancy Grant,
Jeff Gruenwald, Cecil House, Burt Liebman,
Geraldine Mehu, Barbara (Boe) Meyerson, Crystal
Mullins, Nonie Murphy, Dr. Phylis Peterman,
Ken Pettis. ex officio, Margaret Prentice,
Fred R. Profeta, Jr., ex officio, George B. Robinson,
Mark Rosner, ex officio, Mitchell Silver,
Steve Steglitz, ex officio, Edward Stuart,
Arthur Taylor, ex officio, Dr. Dawn Wi lliams

Coalition Staff

Barbara Heisler Williams, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Audrey Rowe, Program DIRECTOR
Carol Buchanan, ADMINISTRATOR
Don DeMarco, CONSULTANT
Michelle Loxton, PUBLICIST
Linda Karten, PUBLICIST

Contributors

The Coalition's leadership giving club recognizes those donors demonstrating a significant commitment to the success of the Coalition through generous gifts of \$1000 or more. The follow donors are designated "Coalition Builders":

Robert and Buena Chilstrom, Rose Flanagan, David R.and Katherine M. Flaxman, Donald and Crystal Mullins, Francis and Nonie Murphy, Fred and Susan Profeta, Edward and Nancy

The trustees thank the following generous individuals, organizations and foundations for their financial gifts and vote of support for our work. If your name should appear below, and doesn't, please accept our apologies and do let us know. Donations to the Community Coalition are tax deductible to the fullest extent of the law.



Benefactors \$500+: Darcy Hall and Wayne Eastman, David and Nancy Boyd Grant, Donald and Ellen Greenfield, Alfred G. and Dorothy Kuehn, Robert and Fay Marchman, James Nathenson, Frank and Jane Nee, Natalie Thigpen

Patrons \$250-\$499: Bijan Fan and Jerome Clifford, Cecil House, Jean Ray Campbell and Patrick Morrissy

Sponsors \$100-\$249: Vincent and Josette Abruzzini, Haneen Arafat in honor of Mark Murphy's Music, 2 Anonymous Gifts, Ken and Regina Bann, Kirk Barrett, Carol Barry-Austin, Edward and Barbara Becker, Patricia A. Bell, Rowland Bennett, Andrew and Elliot Berndt, Andy and Ethel Sidney Bernstein, Edward Bikales, Joel and Estelle Bloom, Adrienne and Ed Bolden, Leonard and Barbara Bornstein, Andre and Ami Brabson Braugher, Jessica Reiner and David Bressen, David and Mindy Schwartz Brown, David and Barbara Bugen in honor of Ed Stuart, Kenyon C. Burke, Frederick and Margery Cohen, Samuel M. and Carole S. Convissor, Charles M. and Ada Beth Cutler, Paul and Barbara Daugherty, Gary Berger and Ulysses Dietz, Edward and Jeanne Duffy, Margaret Prentice and John Dyson, Robert Embrey, Sanford and Zella Felzenberg, Robert and Jane Gilman, Larry D. and Renee L. Gruenwald, Roz Diamond and Mike Harnett, Andrea Correll and John Hicks, Vincent and Lynette Huggins, Herbert M. and Millicent Iris, John and Linda James, Larry and Cathy Jameson, Mila and Neil Jasey, John X. and Clare Payton Kim, Mary Kinniery, William and Kathleen Krais, Barry Floyd and Julia Lawlor, Anselm and Donna LeBourne, James and Joan Lee, Andrew and Cynthia Lewis, Burt and Mada Liebman, Richard B. Liroff, Stuart and Laura Baskes Litwin, Gary Roth and Anne Lopes, Bernadette M. Lucking, William and Dawilla Madsen, Barbara (Boe) Meyerson, Stephen C.and Beverly Mills, Hugo and Linda Monformoso, Jeffrey Moran,

David and Patti Nathan, Michael Nelson, Mark and Risa Steinberg Olinsky, Michael and Victoria May Paradis, Gregory Peach, Michael and Mercinth Pearce, John D. and Joanna M. Pearson, Carl and Phylis Peterman, Ken and Karen Pettis, Sean and Sharon Pidgeon, Anthony and Beth Prentice, James and Deborah Purdon, Robert and Robin Rabinowitz, Pamela Erens and Jonathan Ratner, Joseph Manning and Christopher Reggio, Stephen and Rhonda Richard, E.Penney Riegelman, George and Laura Robinson, Marilyn and John Russell, David and Norma Schechner, James Schwarz, Arnold and Hattie Segal, Stephen and Rita Shiman, Dale Shuster, Leslie Sporn, Morris and Ronnie Stern, Joan W. Stewart, Stanley P. Strauss, Bradley and Jennifer Takahashi, Ivan and Thomasina Thornton, David and Julia Warren, M. Sue Willis and Andrew Weinberger, Mel White, The Whylie Family, Benjamin and Barbara Heisler Williams, A. Zachary Yamba, Dan and Emily Zacharias, Amy Miles Ziebarth, Donors up to \$100: Richard and Sandra Adinaro, Eula T. Alexander, Denise Brown Allen, Bernard Altschuler, Thomas and Joyce Andrasz, 4 Anonymous Gifts, Edmond Antoine, Jay Frankel and Ellen Arfin, Robert and Vicki Arlein, Theodore Aronson, Elliott and Claire Asarnow, Haydee Burgos and Mitchell Baculy, George F. Bailey, Kenneth and Marsha Bain, Kathleen M. Ballard, Moya Bansile, David Baron, David Rosenblatt and Lisa Basile, Kimi Nakata and Cathy Bataille, Leslie and Jesse Bayer, Janeann Bean-Folkes, Barbara Belasco, Richard and Beatrice Cole Berggren, Dave and Aileen Binder, Les and Leslie Blatt, Janice Faye Blue, Stephen and Ilise Blythe, Richard and Nancy Bohn, Damon and Dana Bopp, Brent and Barbara Bowers, Richard and Rita Boyer, Virginia Branigan, Gail Gendler and Ed Briant, Jules H. Bromberg, Jane Brown, Leander Brown, Tahra T. Brown, Johanna Ginsberg and Mark Brownstein, James Bryant, Aixa Cintron and Julia Burch, Robert and Kathleen Butler, Frances Caesar, Shawn Grain Carter, Judith Chelius Stark, Irving and Helen Cohen, Richard and Treasure L. Cohen, Sharon and Arnee Cohen and family, Drs. Gruenwald & Comandatore, Conlon Family, Peter and Janet Copeland, James Corino, Steven Goldberg and Arlene Correa, Stephen and Margaret Corsello, Martin and Barbara Cotler, Francis W. Turner and Patricia Cotter, Denise Davis and Alfred Curtis, Ernest and Sylvia D'Amato, Kevin and Jennifer DaSilva, John Davenport, Margaret M. Davey, Michele F. Davis, Marco and Patricia Dunn DeLuca, Nicole Delphin, Stuart Deutsch, Merelyn Dolins, Kevin and Moira Driscoll, Leo Rapp and Nadaline Dworkin, Patrick and Anne Wessel Dwyer, Ariel and Mariela Dybner, Fred and Marjorie Taub Eiseman, Douglas and Janice L. Ellerbe, Barbara Huber and

Chester Ensign, Norman H. Ertel, Clary

Feigenbaum, Raymond and Ellen Fellers, Elizabeth Athos and Bill Figdor, Perry Fine, S. W. Flowers, Nancy E. Forsberg, Lewis and Bonnie Garely, Patricia Garrison, Michael and Alyssa Gasper, Mary Gerarde Sims, James and Patricia Giese, David and Margaret Gilbert, Mary Babiarz and Joe Gluck, Sandra Dobson-Goldberg and Gary Goldberg, Leonard and Rita Goldschmidt, Henrietta Granet, Jason and Diane Grant, Peter and Rebecca Greene, Maria Webb and Keith Guerin, Marilyn and Richard Guess, Carolyn Hakim, Paul and Myrna Heischuber, Amy Higer, Christine Hildebrand, J. Gregory Hockman, David and Claire Hogenauer, Marion B. Houghton, Maurice and Amy Miano Hryshko, Chris and Linda Hugues, Molly Hunter, Edward Hyans, Melvin and Dallas Jackson, Michael and Gail Jaffe, Adele Johnson, Allene Johnson, James and Joyce Joyce, Pauline Barrett and Richard Kantor, Jerome Kaplan, Stephen Karambelas, Sandra and Rahman Karriem, Daniel and Elaine Katz, Erving Katz, B. John Kaufman, Diane Simmons and Burt Kimmelman, Robert and Caral Klein, Arthur Klimowicz, John and Margaret Koeniger, Jonathan Kohn, Arlene Krampetz, Chris and Rebecca Krecke, James and Rachel Kruskal, Yvette Kruvant, Fran Kurtis, Robb A. and Jill M. Kushner, Laurie Salka and Bruce Kutosh, Valyrie K. Laedlein, Jose and Marinela Laguna, Scott and Jacqueline Lahey, Leroy and Sherri Lambert, Barbara Laub, Deborah Alessandro and John Lauder, Neil and Sally Laurent, Mark and Stacey Lawrence, Kathryn Lee, Seymour Lehrhoff, David and Karen Leit, Nina and Steve Lerner, Gerald and Kathleen M. Leventhal, Alan Levin, Betty Levin, Marty and Judy Levine, Stephen Levine, Kenneth Bingham and John Lindstrom, Barry and Paula Lippman, Lawrence Lorre, Craig and Kim MacKay, John and Fayette Mac Phee, Emanuel Magid, Helen Makarushka-Kolodiy, Mark J. Mattheiss, Louise E. Mattice, Susan Wood and Grant McCool, Janice McGowan, James and Lindsay McHugh, Vincent and Elizabeth McMahon, Peter and Charlotte B. McRobbie, Steve Mershon, Miriam Miller, Margaret Mittricker, Anja Moen, Joseph and Sarah Monaghan, John and Edythe Moore, Owen D. & Patty Moore, Herbert and Muriel Morris, Leonard and Gertrude Morris, Deborah Prinz and Lawrence Neher, Mark A. Nelson, Susan Newberry, Richard and Lois Nichols, Marion Nieder, Henry and Carolyn Niemitz, Aaron G. and Claire M. Nierenberg, Barbara C. Noyes, Michael and Golda Och, Victoria C. O'Connell, Philip Patrick and Krista Olson, Adele Oppenheimer, Lazbart and Franka Oseni, Rob Gregson and Matt Ostrower, Edith Oxfeld, Gary and Chris Park, David and Louise Patterson, Alice Cahn and Robin Patton, Sarah D. Paul, Sylvia D. Pearl, Margaret Dennison and Tim Peek,

Andrea Sanford and James Perry, Tom

Hut and Eve Peterson, Carol Moran Petrallia, Kathryn Davidson and Richard Porter, Irwin and Blossom Primer, Beulah Pritchett, Harold Rader, Alex, Tara, Elly and Evan Ragone, Pearl Randell, Rebecca Linn and James Rebhorn, Elizabeth W. Reisen, Thelma Reisman, Troy and Vananza Rhodes, Anthony and Margaret Richards, David and Ruth Richards, Sally Mcgrath and Joan Richardson, Chris and Gretchen Ritchie, Ted and Pat Robinson, David S. Rode, Dr. Laura Rogers, Steve and Judy Rodner, Barry and Sharon Roerty, Joanne Sockle and Arthur Rose, James Hamant and Barbara Rosen, Steven and Cecilia Rosenberg, Barbara Rosengarten, Miriam Rosenstein, Irving and Shirley Rubinstein, Gail Safian, Sylvia Sattler, Robin Burns Saunders, Peter and Kathryn Schmidt, Elliott and Leona Schonberg, Marvin and Louise Schwinder, Robert Shekitka, Scafford G. Simmonds, Jr., Peter Simmons, Richard L. and Clare R. Sirois, Ellen Sleeter, Elizabeth Slevin, Alexander and Nancy Sobieski, Elizabeth Sobo, Burt and Alice Solomon, Janet and Don Steig, Rebecca Steps, Karyn Stewart, Gerald and Mira Stillman, Marianne Stock, Susan Stock, Andrew and Jillian Stone, Bonnie R. Stubbs, Monte Marfilius and Judith Sullivan, Roy and Ute Tellini, Scott and Linda Thompson, Jack D. Tiner, Jules and Susan Titelbaum, Margaret C. Tuttle, David Ullman, Kathleen Vaccari, Raymond and Phyllis VanDyke, Barbara Ann Wade, Peter Katz and Claudia Wagner, Craig and Regena Warner, Malcolm R. Warnock, Jerry and Helaine Warshaw, Lloyd and Odell Washington, Kenneth and Yolande Wasserman, William H. Watson, Peddrick and Judith Weis , Stanley and Leah R. Weiss, William and Florence Weisz, Frances Wharton, David and Christine White, Barbara & H. O'Neil Williams, Thomas D. Willshire, Eleanor Winslow, Susan Witkin, Suzanne Nutt and Steve Yablon, Leo and Louise Yanoff, Doris Anne Younger, Allan and Elsa Zelnick, Dan Zenowich, David M. Rifkind and Holly A. Zickler, Herbert and Janet Zuckerman

Organizations and Foundations:

American Express Foundation, Circle Two Presbyterian Church in honor of Audrey Rowe, Congregation Beth El of the Oranges & Maplewood, Deutsche Bank, Elsevier Matching Gift Program, Geraldine R. Dodge Foundation, JP Morgan Chase Foundation, Junior League of the Oranges and Short Hills, Leadership NJ Class of 2000 Leadership Award, Mercer Delta, National Endowment for the Arts, Prudential Foundation, Ralph Raciti Pulte Homes, Readers Digest Foundation, Russell Sage Foundation, Securities Arbitration Commentator, Inc., St. George's Episcopal Church, State of NJ-Martin Luther King, Jr. Commemorative Commission, State of NJ-NJ State Council on the Arts, Temple Sharey-Tefilo Israel, Unitarian Church of Summit